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February 27, 2003

Professor Duncan Lindsay

Chair, Academic Senate

Murphy Hall 3125

Campus

Dear Professor Lindsay:

In your memorandum of January 10, you informed us that the university was considering a move back to the semester system and you invited us to send you our views on the subject.  We were asked in particular to focus on the question Chancellor Carnesale had put to you in his letter of December 19, 2002:  “Which academic calendar, the semester or quarter system, would provide the highest quality learning experience for UCLA students and, at the same time, would be best suited to our tripartite mission of teaching, research and service?”   To assist us in our deliberations, a copy of the report of the joint faculty/administration committee set up to study this issue was sent to us along with your January 10 memorandum.

We in the Political Science Department have studied that report and have tried to think through this problem with the Chancellor’s question in mind.  After careful consideration, we reached the conclusion that UCLA would be much better off keeping the quarter system.  In this letter, we would like to outline the thinking on which that conclusion is based.

This question of a return to the semester system has been a recurrent issue both here at UCLA and at the University of California more generally.  It keeps coming up at least in part, we believe, because of the sense people have that the adoption of the quarter system in 1966 led to a downgrading of the academic quality of a UCLA education.  And there is no getting around the fact that students are asked to do less today under the quarter system than they had been asked to do in the old days under the semester system.  Prior to 1966, for example, the normal upper division lecture course met as a full class for three hours a week, and carried three units of credit;  the number of hours it met as a week in fact defined the number of credits a course was worth.  But today an upper division class with three hours of lectures a week carries, as a general rule, four units of credit—and this is true regardless of whether students enrolled in such a class also have to show up for discussion sections.   That shift from three to four credits resulted in a significant reduction of the student workload.  To make the point with a stylized case:  suppose a student met the graduation requirement by taking nothing but three-unit courses.  That student under the old pre-1966 semester system would have needed 40 such courses.  Since a fifteen-week semester course was presumably worth as much as 1.5 quarter courses, that student, following the conversion, would have needed to take 60 courses under the quarter system meeting the same number of hours a week.  But if each class now received four instead of three units, the student would need only 45 such courses to graduate, a 25% reduction in the total amount of classroom instruction that student got.  It is no wonder, therefore, that people concerned with the academic quality of our undergraduate program have a certain nostalgia for the old system—a certain yearning to turn the clock back to where it was in 1966.

A lightening of the student courseload is not necessarily a bad thing.  It had the effect, for example, of making it possible for students to work more hours outside of school while carrying a full load of courses.  This was particularly important for students from families with modest incomes, and the ability to earn a certain amount of money while enrolled in school full-time probably helped make UCLA what it is today, a school with an extraordinarily diverse student body.  And this, for many of us, is one of the most distinctive and attractive things about UCLA.

But ignoring effects of this sort and looking only at the academic side of the story, it is not hard to understand why people associate the shift to the quarter system with a weakening of academic standards.  This does not in itself mean, however, that a shift back to the semester system would result in a strengthening of academic standards.  It certainly would not result in a return to the system that existed prior to 1966.

The Berkeley case is of particular interest in this context.  Berkeley reverted to the semester system a number of years ago, but the curriculum at Berkeley today is very different from what it had been prior to 1966.  Lecture courses meeting for three hours a week there—again, regardless of whether they have sections attached—generally carry not three but four units of credit.  You look at the course listings for department after department—French and Political Science, Mathematics and History—in the online schedule of courses and if you look at standard classes, three-unit courses at Berkeley turn out to be few and far between.  

This point is worth noting because the Joint Committee says in its report (p. 20; see also p. 35) that “most quarter courses at UCLA are valued at four or five units and most semester courses at Berkeley are valued at three or four units.”  If true, this would imply that Berkeley students need to do significantly more work than their UCLA counterparts to get a degree;  if true, this point would suggest that the Berkeley system is academically superior to what we have here now at UCLA.  But the data we have seen strongly suggests that Berkeley students do not get 20-25% less credit on the average for their courses than UCLA students do, as that statement in the report implied.   We looked with some care at the courses offered this term by two large departments (Political Science and History), and it seems that the difference between Berkeley and UCLA in this regard is rather slight, more like 5% than 20-25%, and a good deal of that slight difference, at least for the Political Science Department, has to do with the fact that for a number of the courses that carry five units of credit at UCLA, the instructor spends one more hour in the classroom than in similar four-unit courses at Berkeley  (see attached tables).

At Berkeley today under the semester system, the average course certainly carries more units than it did prior to 1966;  the total courseload is thus significantly lighter than it had been under the pre-1966 semester system.  We would probably see the same thing happening at UCLA if we changed systems:  it is highly unlikely that a shift back to the semester system here would result in a return to anything like the sort of program we had here before1966.  

Indeed, it is scarcely conceivable that we would be able to turn the clock back to the pre-1966 world even if we wanted to—and this point is really fundamental to the analysis of the whole issue.   If we went back (and the basic point here applies to both systems) to a world where typical courses were worth three and not four units, that would mean, given the fixed number of units a student needs to graduate, that each student would have to take significantly more courses.  Assuming that average class size did not go up—and a dramatic increase in class size is certainly to be resisted for pedagogical reasons—that in turn would mean that more courses would have to be offered, even if the number of students enrolled in the university remained constant.  But who would teach those courses?  It is scarcely realistic to imagine that large numbers of new instructors would be hired just for this purpose.  If the university were willing to make that investment (assuming a budgetary miracle), there would still be the question of whether providing new courses in that way would be the pedagogically most valuable way of using those additional resources.  Could existing instructors then be asked to carry a significantly greater teaching load?  Everyone knows the arguments against doing that, and the report specifically takes “workload neutrality”—that is, the idea that workload should not go up as a result of a possible conversion—as a basic guiding principle.

So a move back to the semester system would not bring about a dramatic change in the total amount of instruction a student gets.  In fact, it is hard to see how there will be any real change at all in this area.   To be sure, under the semester system each course (lasting as it does for fifteen as opposed to ten weeks) will have more content than its equivalent under the quarter system.  We have the sense that many supporters of a return to the semester system simply stop there; for them, this point proves that the semester system is the better alternative.  But it is a serious mistake to note that point and let it go at that.  It is a mistake because this rather obvious point has to be balanced against another and perhaps less obvious point:  namely, that under the quarter system, students take half again as many courses.  Each course lasts two-thirds as long, but there are one-and-a-half times as many of them.  The total student workload, defined in terms of the overall number of hours spent in the classroom, might be the same, but how do the pluses and minuses stack up against each other?

This is what we view as the central tradeoff:  fewer but longer vs. more but shorter.   So it makes sense to look at the advantages and disadvantages in pedagogical terms of both alternatives.  How much value-added, first of all, would we get by moving from quarters to semesters for an individual course?  Such a course lasts 50% longer, but that does not mean it has 50% more academic value.  The principle of diminishing marginal utility applies in this area as in other areas of life.  When you are teaching a course, you try to include the most important material first;  if you have more time, you include additional material of secondary importance.  When people shifted from semesters to quarters, they were more likely to cut the flab than the meat; if we move back, the flab is likely to go back in.  Students, moreover, get off to a running start in the quarter system.  The class has to move more quickly because ten weeks is so much shorter than fifteen.  In the semester system, on the other hand, students tend to take it easy for the first few weeks.  So how much more academic content would a semester course have over its quarter equivalent?  Some, but not nearly as much as people sometimes tend to assume.

In the quarter system, on the other hand, students would take many more courses, and this has a certain value in its own right.  You can never tell when lightning will strike, and the more opportunities a student has to be exposed to an inspiring instructor, the better off that student is likely to be.  It should also be noted that if the principle of “workload neutrality” were respected and average course size remained constant, fewer courses would be offered if we convert to the semester system.  For every three ten-week courses an instructor gives under the quarter system, only two fifteen-week ones would be offered under the semester system, a 33% reduction in the number of courses offered.  Students, we believe, would profit intellectually from having that much larger number of courses available to them.    

Moreover, to maintain a viable program, we would not be able to cut back so drastically—that is, by 33%—on our upper division offerings; the axe would have to fall mainly in another area.  We would probably have to cut back primarily on our lower division offerings.  Our department, for example, has been trying to offer the required lower division courses several times per year with ladder faculty, with enrollments in each on the order of 120-150 students. A switch to semesters would probably make it impossible for us to continue with this effort.  It might well result in required classes with extremely large enrollments, perhaps as many as 400-500 students per class.  

Limiting a class to ten weeks does, of course, sometimes limit what can be done in major ways.  It is often hard, for example, to ask students to do a serious research project within that space of time.  This is a particular problem for graduate students.  But such problems can be dealt with within the framework of the quarter system.  Courses can last, and sometimes in fact do last, for two or even three quarters.  One can have follow-on independent study courses for small numbers of students, allowing them to build on what they have learned in lecture courses and pursue research projects of their own, working with instructors either one-on-one or in small groups.  Our department, in fact, has been talking recently about developing a program of this sort.

Finally, it should be noted that the quality of instruction depends in large measure on the quality of the faculty, and the quarter system is enormously attractive to faculty members for one very special reason.  The quarter system makes it possible for faculty at times to concentrate their teaching in two quarters, and thus enables them to focus on their research the rest of the year.  The importance of this factor is hard to exaggerate.   This is one of the most important things that allows UCLA to be competitive in recruiting and retaining talented faculty members.  It would, we believe, be a disaster if we lost this extraordinary trump card in competing for new faculty.  Our colleagues at Berkeley, we know from personal contacts, envy our situation for this reason alone.

We conclude with one last set of thoughts having to do with an issue that the Joint Committee’s report did not consider.  We all know that when the University of California originally adopted the quarter system, it did so in large part for financial reasons.  The idea was that it made sense to use the university’s facilities four quarters a year;  this, if it could be done, would be an efficient use of limited resources.  Resources saved in one area could be plowed into other, more academically valuable areas—and this was true, regardless of the overall level of resources the state allocated to the university.  It of course never worked out that way, but there is no reason to believe that it never can.  People are reluctant to require students to attend the university for at least one summer quarter before they graduate, but the desired effect could be achieved in other ways—for example, by having lower tuition, or even zero or negative tuition, for the summer quarter, the cost of doing so perhaps financed by modestly higher tuition during the other three quarters.  Once enrollment reaches a critical mass, and enough courses were offered, many students might want to attend during the summer without much of an inducement.  It would be very advantageous to the university to have a viable summer quarter, especially given the Tidal Wave II problem;  one could take advantage of the fact that it would be relatively easy to recruit talented faculty from other universities throughout the country to teach in a summer quarter, and to do so for a relatively modest level of remuneration.  To establish a viable summer quarter would result in very significant savings for the university as a whole; and given the fungibility of university resources, those savings could be used in other areas.  Those freed-up resources, if they were used intelligently, might even have a major impact on the quality of the academic programs we offer here at UCLA.  If we moved to the semester system, none of this of course would even be possible.

So putting all this together, we think that the case for moving back to the semester system is quite weak.  We would do well to bear in mind the fact that some of the best universities in the country—Stanford, Caltech, and the University of Chicago, for example—have done very well under the quarter system.   We think the argument for keeping the quarter system would be compelling, even if the large costs of changing over to a new system—not just the financial costs, which will evidently run into the millions of dollars, but the less tangible costs we would be bound to incur—were ignored.  And given the state’s (and the university’s) current budgetary problem, we think it would be irresponsible to ignore this side of the problem.

We therefore strongly advise that UCLA keep the present system and that the proposal to shift back to semesters be rejected.








Sincerely yours,








Michael Lofchie

Professor and Chair, Political Science Department

TABLE ONE

Units per Course in Two Large Departments, UCLA vs. Berkeley, Current Term

	
	
	
	Hours per week taught by instructor
	Hours per week taught by t.a.
	Units per course
	Number of courses

	HISTORY
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	UCLA
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Lower Division:
	3
	2
	5
	11

	
	
	
	3
	-
	5
	4



	
	
	
	3
	-
	4
	19



	
	
	Upper Division:
	3
	1
	4
	7

	
	
	
	3
	-
	4
	29



	
	Berkeley
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Lower Division:
	3
	2
	4
	9



	
	
	Upper Division:
	3
	1
	4
	1

	
	
	
	3
	-
	4
	32



	
	
	
	2
	-
	4
	1



	POLITICAL SCIENCE
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	UCLA
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Lower Division:
	4
	1
	5
	1

	
	
	
	4
	-
	5
	2



	
	
	
	3
	1
	5
	3



	
	
	
	3
	1
	4
	1



	
	
	Upper Division:
	4
	1
	4
	2

	
	
	
	4
	-
	4
	5



	
	
	
	3
	1
	4
	5



	
	
	
	3
	-
	4
	8



	
	Berkeley
	Lower Division:
	3
	1
	4
	11

	
	
	
	2
	-
	4
	1



	
	
	Upper Division:
	3
	1
	4
	16

	
	
	
	3
	-
	4
	13

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


TABLE TWO

Average Number of Units per Course, UCLA vs. Berkeley

(History and Political Science Departments, Current Term)

	
	
	UCLA     
	Berkeley

	Average Number of Units for History Courses:
	
	
	

	
	All Courses
	4.21
	4.00



	
	Lower Division Only
	4.44
	4.00



	
	Upper Division Only
	4.00
	4.00



	Average Number of Units for Political Science Courses:
	
	
	

	
	All Courses
	4.22
	4.00



	
	Lower Division Only
	4.86
	4.00



	
	Upper Division Only
	4.00
	4.00




Note: Data for both tables are for spring semester 2003 at Berkeley and winter quarter 2003 at UCLA.  Only regular courses were included (i.e., courses listed as “group directed study” and so on were excluded).  The figures in Table Two were computed from the data in Table One.  Sources: for Berkeley: http://schedule.berkeley.edu/srchsprg.html; for UCLA: http://www.registrar.ucla.edu/schedule/

